TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

November 18, 2013
I. ROLL CALL
Town Council Members present:

Kristine S. Trocki, President

Thomas P. Tighe

Eugene B. Mihaly
Blake A. Dickinson
Mary E. Meagher, Vice President
Also present:
Kevin E. Paicos, Town Administrator
Christina D. Collins, Finance Director/Interim Town Administrator 

Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor
Lisa Bryer, Town Planner 

Michael Gray, Public Works Director

Catherine Kaiser, School Committee Chair
William Piva, Recreation Director

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk
II. CALL TO ORDER; PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Town Council President Trocki called the regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council to order at 8:10 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue and led the Pledge of Allegiance.  

III. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS, ANNOUNCEMENTS AND RESOLUTIONS
A)
Resolutions 

 

1)
Resolution No. 2013-22 Newport Pell Bridge Safety 

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to allow public comment at this time. President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; Councilor Dickinson, Aye.
John Murphy is here to remind us of the collision on the Newport Pell Bridge October 21, 2011 that killed Kenny Prior and Kathy Meunier, the result of speeding and distracted driving.  The collision was predictable and could have been prevented if a center median barrier had been installed. The Resolution on the agenda was referenced. Jamestown residents Kathy Beaulieu and David Prior, Kenny’s sister and brother, are in attendance. 

David Prior referenced his appearance before the Council two weeks ago on this subject. The laws against speeding and distracted driving, particularly on bridges, are not enforced. The need for a center median barrier on the Newport Pell Bridge has been known for decades as evidenced by numerous safety studies and the TIGER and TIGER II grant applications submitted by the RI Turnpike and Bridge Authority. There are over 27,000 cars crossing the bridge daily, and Federal mandates require a center median barrier when there are over 20,000 bridge crossings daily. The current barriers are light weight and easy to install and will keep traffic from crossing the center lane. The time for action is now. Mr. Prior referenced their organization, Citizens United for Bridge Safety and their website and thanked the Council for their courtesy. 

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to support passage of this Resolution. President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; Councilor Dickinson, Aye. 

Discussion ensued of distribution of the Resolution to other communities. As Jamestown is the hometown for the Prior family, they have started their efforts here. 
A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Thomas Tighe to forward a copy of the Resolution to the other thirty-eight (38) cities and towns in Rhode Island. President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; Councilor Dickinson, Aye.
Resolution No. 2013-22 was read by Town Council President Trocki. Town Administrator Paicos will forward this message to the RI City and Town Administrators and Managers at their association meeting next week. Mr. Paicos expressed his concern for this serious issue and why it has taken so long for a solution.    
IV. PUBLIC HEARINGS, LICENSES, AND PERMITS 
All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.   
A) Proposed Amendment of the Jamestown Code of Ordinances, Chapter 82 Zoning Ordinance, Sec. 82-318 HISTORICAL AREA ZONING, Sec. 82-318.100 through Sec. 82-318.308 (add new) and amendment of the Jamestown Zoning Map to depict the Shoreby Hill Historic Overlay District; duly advertised in the Jamestown Press (August 29, September 5, and September 12 editions) and properly noticed, pursuant to RIGL §45-23-53, continued from September 16, 2013. The public hearing is reconvened at 8:26 p.m. Council President Trocki this is a continuation of the public hearing and no votes were taken at the September 16th public hearing except to continue. The Planning Commission has this on their next agenda and there are suggested alternatives under review. 
A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Blake Dickinson to continue the public hearing for another three months to the Town Council Meeting of February 3, 2014 at 7:00 p.m.  
Discussion. President Trocki opened the discussion for public comment prior to taking a vote. 

Eleanor Burgess of Longfellow Road commented she thought there would be a query to residents of Shoreby Hill and how they felt prior to this meeting. 

Councilor Mihaly noted as this is still under Planning Commission review, there is nothing to poll at this time.

Shelley Widoff of Standish Road asked what the Council is suggesting for alternative options.

Vice President Meagher explained that Zoning Ordinance amendments come through the Planning Commission and they are reviewing Buildings of Value for clarity. Town Administrator Paicos noted ongoing discussions with Shoreby Hill residents and discussion at the Planning Commission meeting.

Ms. Widoff expressed that it is her opinion residents from Shoreby with different opinions have not had any voice in this and there has been no communication among Lower Shoreby residents and the Trustees since the last meeting. 

President Trocki noted that all Planning Commission and Town Council meetings are open to the public, and all citizens interested in this issue were invited to submit information or concerns to the Town Administrator or Town Clerk. 

Ms. Widoff was concerned that February is not a good time, as many Shoreby residents are not here in the winter and she suggested the public hearing be continued to the spring. 

Town Administrator Paicos noted members of the public can call his office to schedule an appointment to discuss this and other issues or call his cell phone to speak with him directly.

President Trocki explained this currently is being handled by the Planning Commission and we are unsure when this will be resolved. The Council wants this continued on the agenda so that it can be addressed or any updates reviewed. By keeping this on the agenda it can be continued without further advertising. 
Councilor Dickinson stated he is comfortable with continuing the public hearing as it is not appropriate for the Council to make a decision without a clear direction going forward or without support from the community.

Back to the vote on the motion. President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; Councilor Dickinson, Aye. 

V. OPEN FORUM

Please note that, under scheduled requests to address, if the topic of the address is available to be put on the agenda, the Council may discuss the issue.
A) Scheduled to address. None 
B) Non-scheduled to address. None
VI. 
COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR, COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS AND REPORTS

A) Town Administrator’s Report.
Interim Town Administrator/Finance Director Christina Collins. Website Project Update. Ms. Collins gave an update and stated the project would begin prior to the next Council meeting. 
Paperless Agenda and Meeting Packets. The paperless packets have been distributed and hardware has been ordered and should arrive the first week in December. Once it arrives, a training session will commence, as well as development of a use policy.

The Council thanked Tina for her last Interim Town Administrator Report and a job well done. [applause]
Town Administrator Kevin Paicos.  Mr. Paicos stated he is eternally grateful to Tina for the work she has done over the last three weeks while he transitioned. She is a tremendous asset to this community. 

VII. UNFINISHED BUSINESS
A) Improvements at Fort Getty: Presentation by Arek Galle of GLA/Beta, Inc. Public Works Director Michael Gray gave an overview of the project over the last two years, beginning with the Pavilion collapse in 2011. The site plan was referenced and displayed. The intention was to have the majority of the site work completed by Town staff. The add-ons for the granite benches and story circle option ($60,000 estimated cost) were referenced. The Jamestown Lions Club raised funds for these options ($40,000 to date). 
GLA/Beta Landscape Architect Arek Galle displayed and explained the site plan for the 5,000 sq. ft. area. The plans include:

· organizing utilities, underground utilities 

· site grading,
· new bathrooms and ISDS
· relocated volleyball courts

· road resurfacing
· additional parking spaces, including handicapped parking 
· drainage and plantings (indigenous) 

· lawn area

· horseshoe pits

· retaining wall

· outdoor seating area

· definition of spaces 

Mr. Galle outlined and explained what would be included in Phase I for an estimated cost of $284,000, minus electrical costs. Lengthy discussion ensued. Mr. Galle outlined and explained what would be included in Phase II (infrastructure) for an estimated cost of $380,000, plus design services. A portion of the work would be performed by Town staff. Actual costs will not be known until there is a bid process. The cost for Phase I and Phase II is approximately $14 per sq. ft. taking into consideration all costs for the landscape project. It is estimated the two phases would take 4 to 5 years. 
Vice President Meagher referenced fundraising and donation allocation for memorial trees or memorial landscaping as other options. President Trocki noted any citizens who donated to the Lions Club (held in a designated town account) towards the story circle and granite benches originally proposed can make it known what portion of the project they would like their funds allocated to or they can request to have the funds returned. The project is taking longer than originally expected. Discussion continued. 
Mr. Galle further explained infrastructure costs, including the restrooms (estimated at $75,000), which are necessary for events such as weddings. This process proposes to bring the one acre area back to life and compliment the Pavilion and surrounding area.  
President Trocki stated this is an exciting project, with a hefty price tag; fundraising opportunities were referenced. Mr. Galle reminded the Council of necessary permitting and CRMC and DEM involvement. Public Works Director Gray referenced the extensive infrastructure requirements and noted money available in the capital account for the crucial permitting phase. It would be beneficial to realign the parking area prior to the 2014 season opening, work on infrastructure (non-masonry) and site features (walkways, paths), work with National Grid to determine necessary electrical upgrades, and stormwater management. Tree Committee Chair Rugh referenced available grants for plantings. Keith Burgess commented on natural plantings, barriers and deer. Lengthy discussion ensued. 
The next step is a recommendation to go forward with the permitting phase, with a vote. 
A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to pursue the permitting, subject to budget information that will be available at the next Council meeting. President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; Councilor Dickinson, Aye.
B) Fort Getty 2013 season update. Parks and Recreation Director Bill Piva referenced reports provided to Council with revenue and expense figures for the 2013 season with comparison to the 2012 season. The 2013 season netted an additional $17,000, for $332,861 net receipts. This year’s seasonal camping rate of $4,500 for non-residents for the 120-day season cost less per day than the Middletown campground. Review of the transient site rentals ensued. Mr. Piva commented on season successes, including the parking reconfiguration and proper signage that resulted in less congestion and confusion, creating a positive experience. The campers had no complaints with the new configuration and eliminated campsites, and the only issue was of an electrical nature during extremely hot and humid weather, the result of large campers on the 40-year old, 30 amp service addressed when it occurred. Restrooms continue to be an issue that needs to be addressed. Tent camping was successful with more than last year (fee is $25 per night). The Pavilion was rented more, including weekend rentals, daily summer camps, and other activities. Reservations for next year are already being booked, and a fee schedule for the Pavilion needs to be adopted. The five seasonal sites need to be addressed for the upcoming season. The shorter season resulted in citizens walking their dogs as soon as the campers left and use of the volleyball courts continue into November. The fee schedule, rules, leases, and licenses should appear on the December 16th agenda. It was a successful season.   
Architect Arek Galle commented the proposed Fort Getty landscape improvements will open flexible options and prices should be revised accordingly. Discussion continued. Mr. Piva was thanked for his report.

Maurice LaFlamme commented on rates for residents and non-residents and asked the Council to look at all fees and rates for Jamestown residents in a more comprehensive way. Mr. LaFlamme was encouraged to forward his suggestions to Town Administrator Paicos. The Council noted Solicitor Ruggiero is reviewing rules and lease agreements and a better methodology. This discussion will continue at the December 16th meeting. Discussion continued.   

C) Recreation Study update/Inventory of recreational and cultural programs 


1) Collins Center proposal and costs – discussion and possible action. Town Administrator Paicos noted their proposal didn’t arrive in time for this evening’s meeting and will have to be continued to the next agenda.  
VIII. NEW BUSINESS

A) Council’s Agenda Setting Policy. Town Administrator Paicos, President Trocki and Vice President Meagher will have a discussion of procedural issues. Changes will be brought back to the Council for review at the next meeting. The agenda deadline established is the Wednesday prior to the Council meeting. This is subject to change due to holidays.   
B) Review, discussion and possible action re: Conservation Commission recommendations and objectives. The next step for Hull Cove is to get the project out to bid, and Council endorsement is desired. 

A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Mary Meagher to proceed to the bid process for Hull Cove. President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; Councilor Dickinson, Nay. 

The Tick Task Force website revisions will be addressed.
C) Open Meetings workshop: potential dates. The Council would like to invite all Board/Commission/Committee members to attend the workshop to cover Open Meeting, Access to Public Records, and Ethics. This will also be provided to staff at a later session. Anyone unable to attend can attend the staff session. Discussion ensued. The workshop is scheduled for Monday, December 2, 2013 at 5:30 p.m. in the Town Council Chambers. Notice will be sent by the Clerk to members of Boards/Commissions/Committees. 

D)
Agenda items for December 2, 2013. Councilor Dickinson referenced the video surveillance policy, and Solicitor Ruggiero will work with him on the policy, after review with Town Administrator Paicos. This will appear on a future agenda when it is ready.  
· Fort Getty bid process
· Recreation Study proposal and costs

· Affordable Housing Trust Fund 
· Agenda Setting Policy

· Town Council/School Committee Workshop on December 16th  

· Board/Commission/Committee Appointments

· Board/Commission/Committee interview discussion re: scheduling of interviews on November 21st 

· Disbanding Town Administrator Search Committee

· Newport County Visitor’s Bureau appointment 

· Recreation Report presentation

· Bid Process for permitting phase for Fort Getty, subject to financial information/availability of funds 

· Fort Getty fee schedule, licenses, rules, and leases for 2014 on December 16th

IX. EXECUTIVE SESSION
None. 
IX.  ADJOURNMENT.

A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Blake Dickinson to adjourn the meeting. President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; Councilor Dickinson, Aye. 

The regular meeting was adjourned at 10:03 p.m.

Attest:

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC, Town Clerk

Copies to:
Town Council (5)


Town Administrator


Interim Town Administrator



Town Solicitor
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